THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – July 3, 2007

MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on July 3, 2007 at 6:00 p.m.



PRESENT:

DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 3






MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 2






MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY







Member Residing in District No. 4






MR.  TROY INGERSOLL







Member Residing in District No. 5






DR.  JUDI MILLER







Member Residing in District No. 1


ALSO PRESENT:


MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent






MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Carvelli called the meeting to order and student Rhylan O’Quinn led the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING

Proposed Purchase of Real Property Under Option Contract (S. E. Bella Rd./S. E. Quay St./Southbend Blvd.)
Chairman Carvelli asked Superintendent Lannon to discuss the proposed purchase of real property under option contract--the Southbend planned unit development site. The matter had been scheduled for public hearing on July 3, 2007, however, as explained by Mr. Marty Sanders, Executive Director of Growth Management, Land Acquisition & Inter-governmental Relations, district staff had negotiated an amendment with a representative of the Southbend PUD that allowed the School Board to continue the public hearing on the proposed purchase of real property until no later than August 14, 2007.  This additional time would allow staff to continue discussions with the City of Port St. Lucie on the joint participation in the purchase of the site.  Mr. Sanders reviewed the steps that had already been taken regarding the proposed sale and purchase, i.e., preliminary due diligence, contract terms and conditions, comprehensive land use, neighborhood issues, fair market value, environmental assessment, demographic needs, access to property and collaboration with the city of Port St. Lucie.  There was nothing found in the site acquisition and due diligence that would prohibit the district from moving forward on the acquisition.  Exact details or whether or not the City Council would collaborate had not yet been determined, consequently, the recommendation to continue the public hearing was being made at this time.  
Chairman Carvelli opened the public hearing to receive comments from the public on the proposed purchase of real property.  

One citizen, Ms. Barbara Kasty, came forward to speak to the Board.  She asked if plans were available that showed proposed wetlands and the location of the school.  Attorney Dan Harrell indicated that preliminary conceptual drawings were available at this time.  Mr. Sanders added that the intention was to preserve the wetlands on the eastern side.  Any development of the school area would be approximately 200 to 300 feet away from the homes along Bella Road.   Mr. Sanders agreed to meet with Ms. Kasty to further explain the process. 
There were no other speakers who came forward, thus, Chairman Carvelli closed the public hearing.
Mr. Ingersoll suggested looking at a partial purchase—just the amount of acreage needed (35 acres vs. 72 acres), in the event the City of Port St. Lucie was unable to come up with funds.  Mr. Lannon responded that staff would bring back a fiscally responsible plan for the Board’s consideration after pursuing potential partnerships for the property.   


Action:
The superintendent recommended the public hearing on the proposed

purchase of real property under option contract (S.E. Bella Rd./S.E. Quay

St./Southbend Blvd.) be continued to July 24, 2007 and then possibly 

to the August 14, 2007 meeting if required (Miller/Hensley/Carried 5-0).
MINUTES
June 12, 2007 Expulsion & Regular Meetings, June 26, 2007 Regular Workshop Meeting

Action:
The superintendent recommended the minutes for 
June 12, 2007 (Expulsion & Regular Meetings) and


June 26, 2007 Workshop be approved (Hilson/Ingersoll/
Carried 5-0).

SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1.  BS Special Recognition of Jerry Tackett, Indian Hills School

Mrs. Barbara Slaga, Assistant Superintendent for Student Services/Exceptional Student Education, asked the Board to recognize one of the school district’s “heroes”, an Indian Hills School teacher, Mr. Jerry Tackett, who courageously rescued the driver of a sinking vehicle on May 30, 2007.  Mr. Tackett struggled to get the driver’s seatbelt undone.  He did not give up--he kept diving and was finally able to free the driver, thereby saving his life.  Words were hard to describe Mr. Tackett’s valiant effort.  With gratitude and a deep appreciation for his unselfish act of bravery, Mrs. Slaga presented Mr. Tackett with a plaque from his school district family.   
 2.  KP Principal Achievement & Outstanding Assistant Principal Awards 2007   

Mr. Kevin Perry, Area Assistant Superintendent, introduced the following individuals who had earned the distinct honor of being nominated for the 2007 Principal Achievement Award for Outstanding Leadership and the 2007 Outstanding Assistant Principal Awards:

Principal Peggy Anderson from Lincoln Park Academy
Principal Juanita Wright from Floresta Elementary School

Assistant Principal Kerry Padrick from Fort Pierce Central High

Assistant Principal Lydia Martin from St. Lucie West K-8

Assistant Principal Linda Menikheim from Windmill Point Elementary School
The nominees were chosen for their exemplary involvement with their schools and community, their leadership in increasing student performance, promoting safe learning environments, and establishing partnerships with parents and community members.
STAFF REPORTS

 3.  OR Curriculum Report
No report.
 4.  ML Superintendent’s Report

 – Charter School Update  



Two representatives from Toussaint L’Ouverture International School, Inc., dba Charter School of Fort Pierce, Dr. Diane Allerdyce, co-founder and chief academic officer, and Major Joe Burnadell, chief operating officer, requested that the current charter school agreement be re-negotiated and revised as per a written document that had been provided to the Board.  Attorney Dan Harrell advised the Board that the charter had been entered into a couple of years ago.  There was an amendment about one year ago, and a number of time periods had come and gone with regard to the charter’s facilities.  The charter applicant had intended and had provided information indicating they were going to request another planning year.  The applicant was now proposing to withdraw its request for renewal so that it could re-submit an amendment to its application that would allow the charter to be re-negotiated in compliance with new regulations/statutes.  The new application would be submitted by September 15, 2007.  The schedule for re-negotiation would follow the statutory schedule.  The revised charter agreement would reflect that school would be in operation by next year.  The Board was not being asked to adopt the proposal now.  Staff was asking for conceptual approval in order to move forward with the request from the applicant.  A short amendment to the existing charter application to allow the process to occur would be brought back before the Board at its July 24, 2007 regular workshop meeting.  
Mr. Lannon informed the Board that staff and the Board’s attorney had been in consultation with the charter applicant.  All parties had agreed to move forward in the manner described by Attorney Harrell.  


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board conceptually approve

 the request to consider a formal second amendment to the current
 charter school agreement with Toussaint L’Ouverture International



 School, Inc. at the July 24, 2007 meeting (Miller/Hilson/Carried 5-0).
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Mr. Ingersoll said he had anticipated the charter school agreement would be withdrawn and, upon hearing the applicant’s request, he asked how many more man hours would staff have to devote to the applicant’s requests.  He was concerned about the number of times this matter was being brought up.  Mr. Lannon explained that the timing of past agreements, today’s meeting with district staff, requests from the applicant, and conversation with counsel had brought the matter to the position now being considered by the Board.  
The superintendent then proceeded with his report.  Regarding proposed tax reform implications, Mr. Lannon reiterated his position—he, along with other superintendents in Florida, continued to support the words of Governor Crist, Speaker Rubio, and Senate President Pruitt, i.e., that “schools would be held harmless”.  Based on budget information received thus far, the outside funding of the district’s school resource program was in question.  This was a safety and security issue which had compelled Mr. Lannon to work with Port St. Lucie Police Chief Skinner and St. Lucie County Sheriff Mascara.  Mr. Lannon was working with both agencies to find solution strategies.  This was a partnership with the common element of children and public safety.  
CTA REPORT
No report

CWA REPORT
No report.

CONSENT AGENDA

Mr. Lannon asked the Board to consider the Memo of Understanding with Harbor Branch Oceanographic Institution for New Marine and Oceanographic Academy (MOA) Funding for Facilities/Professional Services as an emergency item


Action:
There was a motion to declare the Memo of Understanding with



Harbor Branch Oceanographic Institution as an emergency item



to be added under the consent agenda for Board action (Hilson/



Hensley/Carried 5-0).


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent


agenda items # 5 through #31 (item #32 was deleted) and 


emergency item #35 – Memo of Understanding with Harbor Branch

Oceanographic Institution for New Marine and Oceanographic

Academy (MOA) Funding for Facilities/Professional Services



(Miller/Hilson/Carried 5-0).

(Note: there was an addendum added to item #5 – Personnel Agenda & Leaves, 

which pertained to the reappointment of administrators.)

Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Mr. Ingersoll addressed the financial aspect of consent item #7 – Job Descriptions for Facilities Planner/Academic Construction Liaison, and Programmer/Analyst.  Due to the economic crisis and tax reform, Mr. Ingersoll asked if the addition of another position was timely and/or was it part of the budget?.  Mr. Lannon responded that the position was in the budget.  By the Board’s approval of the job description, the position could be filled at a particular time pending available funding.  Dr. Carvelli appreciated Mr. Ingersoll’s comments.  He had looked at the description and felt it had a lot of value especially due to the district’s growth.   Ms. Hilson agreed that the district needed to have a planner, particularly in view of the new concurrency law.  She had heard similar comments among other board members at consortium meetings. 

 5.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves – Reappointment of Administrators

 6.  SR Letter of Agreement for Differentiated Pay 

 7.  SR Job Descriptions for Facilities Planner/Academic Construction Liaison and Programmer/Analyst 

 8.  TB Authorization to Advertise FY 2007-08 Budget Summary as Required By Truth-in-Millage (TRIM) Statutes
 9.  TB New Tax-Sheltered Annuity Deduction Slot – Great American Life Insurance Company

10. TB Board Certification and Project List for Classrooms for Kids’ Program FY 2007-08

11. TB ITB 07-43 Filter Replacements District-Wide

12. TB ITB 07-44 Preventative Maintenance for Generators

13. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Helping People Succeed for Indian Hills School, inc., 2007-08 SY

14. BS Cooperative Agreement with Agricultural and Labor Program, Inc., (ALPI) 2007-08 SY

15. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Boys’ &Girls’ Club of St. Lucie County, 2007-08 SY 

16. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Care Management Consultants, Inc., 2007-08 SY

17. BS Interagency Agreement with Florida Dept. of Children & Families/TC Workforce Development Board, 2007-10

18. BS Renewal of Medicaid Data Management Partnership with Seminole County School Board, 2007-08 SY

19. BS Cooperative Agreement with St. Lucie County Mental Health Collaborative, 2007-08 SY

20. BS Agreement with New Horizons of the Treasure Coast – Student Assistance Program, 2007-08 SY

21. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Gail Andrew, 2007-08 SY

22. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Carolyn M. Asmussen, 2007-08 SY

23. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Florence Burns, 2007-08 SY

24. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Ronald Farquharson, 2007-08 SY

25. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Catherine Junginger, 2007-08 SY

26. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with John Keaney, 2007-08 SY

27. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Benita Locklear, 2007-08 SY

28. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Charles Longworth, 2007-08 SY
29. BS Agreement with Florida Blood Centers, 2007-08 SY

30. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Flavia Carr for Child Development Associate Svcs. at LAPP

31. BS Carl Perkins Department of Juvenile Justice Competitive Grant for PACE Center for Girls, Inc.

32. BS Renewal Agreement with PACE Center for Girls, Inc., 2007-08 SY (Deleted)
OTHER BUSINESS

33. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #1098 through #1104 


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve stipulated
 findings of fact, conclusions of law and final orders #1098 through
 #1104 (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT

No report.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT
Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent and CFO for Business Services, updated the Board on revenue estimates based on projections and assumptions.  He informed the Board that the gross taxable value was $25.7 billion dollars.  The certification from the tax collector had been received this past week.  The slight increase meant there would be an additional $2.4 million dollars in the district’s capital budget.  
On the other hand, some different changes at the state level, i.e., preliminary Florida Education Finance Program operating budget was based on a gross taxable value of $27 billion—much higher than the district’s estimate.  This made for a difference of $1.35 billion.  If the required local effort within the Florida Education Finance Program (FEFP) was applied to that loss, it would result in a reduction of $6.4 million.  Mr. Bargeron said that was not necessarily going to materialize in the FEFP that comes later in July because there were other districts that exceeded the original projection.  The FEFP could be adjusted statewide allowing some districts to get more state money and some less.  Since the county’s gross taxable value was less than the preliminary amount, it was hoped that more state money would be received without requiring the Board to increase its required local effort.  Mr. Bargeron was expecting to receive information on this adjustment within a couple of weeks.
On another matter, Mr. Bargeron read a memo he had received from Mixon & Associates regarding the state’s anticipated revenue shortfall of $300 million between March and May 2007.  It was being recommended that districts hold off on any 2007-08 expenditures until later in the year.  Mr. Bargeron explained it was difficult to do that considering class size reduction and the need to hire teachers.  Staff had actually already authorized the hiring of all instructional positions that would guarantee the district would meet class size reduction.
FACILITIES REPORT
No report. 
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
34. DH Resolution Restating and Confirming Intent to  Retain Exclusive Authority to Authorize Charter Schools within the Geographic Boundaries of the School District of St. Lucie County for Fiscal Year 2007-08

Attorney Dan Harrell explained to the Board that Section 1002.335 of Florida Statutes authorized the establishment of the Florida Schools of Excellence Commission as a charter school authorizing entity.  By provision of the same statute, the Legislature required school boards seeking to retain exclusive authority to authorize charter schools within their districts to present to the State Board of Education, on or before March 1, 2007, applications for exclusive authority for fiscal year 2007-08.  The Florida Department of education proposed Rule 6A-6.0783 to establish procedures for school boards seeking exclusive authority to authorize charter schools.  Mr. Harrell had provided a form of resolution to accommodate the requirement of the statute and the rule.  The resolution restated and confirmed the Board’s intent to retain exclusive authority to authorize charter schools in St. Lucie County, as previously expressed by resolution adopted on February 27, 2007.


Action:
 The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the resolution


 As outlined by Attorney Harrell in substantially the form as provided.


(Miller/Hensley/Carried 5-0). 
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
Chairman Carvelli recalled that Mrs. Hensley had asked at the June 26, 2007 meeting that the NCLB Improvement Act of 2007 Resolution be added to the July 3, 2007 agenda.  A draft resolution had been provided for the Board’s review.   


Action:
There was a motion to declare the NCLB Improvement Act of 2007



Resolution as an emergency item (Miller/Hensley/Carried 5-0).


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the NCLB Improvement



Act of 2007 Resolution as provided (Hensley/Hilson/Carried 5-0).
Dr. Miller referred to a memo from Florida School Boards Association that encouraged school boards to adopt a resolution in support of exemplary sportsmanship and suggested the matter be brought back to the Board at its next meeting.  Dr. Carvelli asked that the matter be scheduled for August 14, 2007 instead.  Board members agreed with Dr. Carvelli’s request.
Dr. Miller proposed that the Board’s legislative agenda be the same as the legislative agenda recently adopted by the “Five County Group”.  Each district could add any other item(s) it so desired on an individual county basis.  This would strengthen everyone’s legislative proposals.  Board members concurred with Dr. Miller’s suggestion.

Mr. Ingersoll suggested board members may be interested in reading two American School Magazine articles--one was on mentoring principals and the other was on technology.

Mrs. Hensley talked about the highly anticipated and successful Children’s Services Council dedication that was held last week.  Everyone was very pleased with the facility and turnout.  

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were no unscheduled speakers.
ADJOURNMENT ADJOURN 
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the July 3, 2007 regular meeting at approximately 7:10 p.m.
